

20

PRIVY COUNCIL OFFICE
WHITEHALL, LONDON SWIA 2AT

5 October 1987

WBP2

Dear Bruce

The Lord President held a meeting this morning with your Secretary of State, the Employment Secretary, the Lord Privy Seal, the Chief Secretary, Treasury, the Minister for Local Government and the Minister for Social Security to discuss the presentation and Parliamentary handling of social security announcements in the coming weeks. Mr Wilson (Cabinet Office) and Mr Maclean (Chief Whip's Office) were also present. The meeting had before it your Secretary of State's letter of 28 September to the Chief Secretary and subsequent correspondence.

Your Secretary of State explained that there was a very tight and inflexible timetable for determining the rates of the new income related benefits to be introduced in April 1988. He had a statutory obligation to consult local authorities about housing benefit rates before any regulations could be laid. The regulations then had to be cleared by the Joint Committee on Statutory Instruments, be debated in both Houses and come into force not later than 23 November if the seven million manual changes involved in the conversion of cases were to be completed in time. Taking account of legal advice as to the time he had to allow local authorities for consideration if legal challenge was to be avoided he had to send them his proposals on 12 October and announce his decisions in the light of their comments at the start of November. In addition to the uprating decisions he would also have a number of difficult other announcements to make. He would welcome colleagues! guidance as to how within the constraints allowed above these might best be managed.

The Minister for Local Government said that his Secretary of State could not agree to the proposals put forward by the Social Services Secretary without an opportunity for

Bruce Calderwood Esq Private Secretary to the Secretary of State Department of Health and Social Security Subsequent to the meeting, the Lord President agreed with the Prime Minister that he should chair a meeting of E(LF) on Monday 12 October to consider the paper by the Cabinet

I am sending a copy of this letter to David Norgrove, Robin

M J ELAND Private Secretary